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THE REGULAR MEETING of the ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Wednesday, February 21st, 2018.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

David S. Douglas, Chairman presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:






Wai Man Chin, Vice Chairman 






Charles P. Heady, Jr. (absent)





John Mattis 





Adrian C. Hunte






Eileen Henry (absent)






Thomas Walsh

Also Present 



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning   





Tom Wood, Deputy Town attorney 


*
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*
Mr. David Douglas stated before we begin, for those of you who have been at the meetings before or have watched us on television or the internet before, you may notice that we have a slightly different group of people up here.  So before we begin I wanted to give a heartfelt thanks to Jim Seirmarco and to Ray Reber who are two long time members who’s terms have expired.  We want to, again, give a heartfelt thanks.  They’ve had many years of service and provided an invaluable – their work here was invaluable.  So I wanted to thank them.  I also want to take a minute to wish Mr. Heady a speedy recovery.  Also, introduce one of our two new members Thomas Walsh who’s sitting on the end here.  We have an additional member who will be joining us for the first time next month, Eileen Henry.  The other change you may notice is Chris Kehoe is now going to be our staff liaison person helping us out.  Tom Wood is not exactly new but he’s here for us for the moment. 
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ADOPTION OF MEETING MINUTES FOR DECEMBER 20, 2017 
Mr. David Douglas stated the first item on the agenda is the adoption of the minutes for December.  We didn’t have a January meeting because of the snow.
So moved, seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. David Douglas stated the December minutes are adopted.



*



*



*
ADJOURNED PUBLIC HEARING TO FEB. 2018:
A. CASE NO. 2016-24
Hudson Ridge Wellness Center, Inc. and Hudson Education and Wellness center for an Area Variance from the requirement that a hospital in a residential district must have frontage on a State Road for this property located at 2016 Quaker Ridge Rd., Croton-on-Hudson, NY.
Mr. David Douglas stated that case is going to be adjourned further to April, if somebody could make a motion to that effect?
Ms. Adrian Hunte stated I make a motion that the case #2016-24, Hudson Ridge Wellness Center and Hudson Education Wellness Center be adjourned to the April 2018 Zoning Board of Appeals meeting.

With all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated that case is adjourned until April. Before we go further, I just want to note if anybody is here on case #2018-06, that’s Lewis Roane on behalf of Edison J. Ruilova, that case was – is anybody here on that?  That case is going to be removed from the agenda.  Just want to make sure so nobody is sitting here waiting for that to get called.



*



*
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ADJOURNED PUBLIC HEARINGS:
A. CASE NO. 2017-32
Goran Mornhed for an Area Variance for the side yard setback for an existing deck and garage on property located at 94 Colabaugh Pond Rd, Croton-on-Hudson, NY 10520.
Mr. David Douglas stated we have a draft of a Decision and Order on that.  I’ll turn to Mr. Wood.
Mr. Tom Wood stated yes Mr. Chairman, members of the board, staff has prepared a proposed Decision and Order with respect to this matter on property located at 94 Colabaugh Pond Road.  The applicant is seeking a variance from the required 30 feet to 0.42 feet.  In addition to the regular terms and conditions, we would comment that based on the topography of the lot, the location of the house to the side property line, the county ownership of an adjacent parcel and the lack of impact on neighbors, and the lack of visibility leads this board to the belief that this variance should be granted and the Decision and Order would provide that the area variance is granted in that the side yard setback would be reduced from the required 30 feet down to 0.42 feet for the existing garage and deck.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I’m going to make a motion on that case to adopt this D&O.

Mr. John Mattis stated I’d like to make a statement first.  I’m going to vote no for this for a number of reasons.  Number one, this was built many years ago, not many, many but 15 or 20 I guess.  Never came into the town, never got any permits.  There’s a lot of problems with that.  There’s a deck on top.  We don’t know if it’s structurally sound underneath, what the footings are.  We’ve never granted a variance 98.6%.  We could have worked with them and still given them the garage that the fellow wanted with a lesser variance and that’s part of what we’re supposed to do.  It doesn’t comply with the state requirement because it doesn’t have a flame retardant or fire retardant wall.  So there’s all kinds of problems with this.  This is something that I would not have voted in the present form the way it is.  As instructed as board members, when somebody builds something without a permit and comes in, we have to look at that as if it were not there and would we approve it.  We have a couple of these a year and it bothered me very much because we look like the bad guys if we tell somebody no and we tell them to change it.  Because, oh it’s a hardship, it’s a hardship.  One of the things we’re not supposed to look at is the financial hardship because it is self-created.  I know it’s going to pass, but I want this on the record and I want the people out there that watch this on T.V. to know that this isn’t something that we look lightly on and just because you build something, don’t think you’re going to get it.

Mr. Luke Hilpert stated Luke Hilpert on behalf of the Mornheds.  I appreciate your comments. 

Mr. David Douglas stated I understand Mr. Mattis’ point-of-view.  I think that in this case this is a unique situation in considering some of the factors that Mr. Wood averted to.  It’s, as I’ve noted at prior hearings, I live in the neighborhood, I’ve gone past this property, walked and driven almost every day for decades.  I was totally unaware of the situation and it obviously has no impact at all.  There’s no neighbor.  We’ve talked about this but – want to make a motion?
Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I make a motion on case 2017-32 to adopt the D&O as indicated.

Seconded.

Mr. David Douglas asked Mr. Kehoe, could you poll the board/

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated Mr. Walsh; aye, Mr. Mattis; no, Ms. Hunte: yes, Chairman Douglas; yes, Vice Chairman Chin; yes.  

Mr. David Douglas stated it passes by 4 to 1.  The variance is granted.  Chris, how is the paperwork going to be handled now?  We used to tell people to go to speak to Mr. Hoch.  Do they speak to you afterwards?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes, they would come to the Planning office.

Mr. Luke Hilpert stated thank you very much.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated have a good evening.
B. CASE NO. 2017-35
Larry DeResh for an Appeal of the denial of a Building Permit Application by the Director of Code Enforcement on property located at 69 College Hill Rd., Montrose, NY.
Mr. David Douglas stated the applicant had requested an adjournment until next month, of this case.
Ms. Adrian Hunte stated Mr. Chairman I make a motion on case #2017-35 that we adjourn this matter to the March 21st Zoning Board of Appeals meeting.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 
Mr. David Douglas stated so case #2017-35 is adjourned until March 21st.



*
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PETITION TO RE-OPEN CASE NO. 2017-20:
A. CASE NO. 2018-01
Letter from Andrew D. Brodnick, attorney for Susan Todd and Andrew Young, requesting re-opening Case No. 2017-20 for an Interpretation that a structure built in 1974 as a principal dwelling and converted to an accessory structure in 2000, meets the requirement of Town Code Section 307-45 (B)(4) which allows an accessory apartment in the R-80 zone, where the accessory building existed prior to April 21, 1979.  If the interpretation is that the accessory building does meet the requirement of Section 307-45, applicants are required to file with the Planning Board for a Special Permit for an Accessory Structure located in the front yard, and a height variance for the Accessory Structure.
Mr. Wai Man Chin stated Mr. Chairman I’m going to recuse myself for this.
Mr. David Douglas stated thank you Mr. Chin.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated good evening.

Mr. Andrew Brodnick stated good evening.  As you know I represent Susan Todd and Andrew Young who reside at 48 Pond Meadow Road.  We’re requesting the re-hearing of the request for an Interpretation 307-45 (B)(4).  First I want to correct a statement I made last night that the cooking facilities in what’s now the accessory building was approved.  That’s actually not the case.  I apologize.  That was a misunderstanding. 

Mr. David Douglas stated I think procedurally, if I understand this correctly, we need to vote whether we open it before we can turn it over to you to speak and if it’s not re-opened…

Mr. Tom Wood stated we want to hear him on the application.

Mr. David Douglas stated that’s fine.  I just want to make sure I’m doing this right procedurally.  So I’ve been somewhat corrected so go ahead.

Mr.  Andrew Brodnick stated the reason we’re requesting a re-hearing is because there was a concern expressed during the original hearing that anybody can come to the board if the interpretation sought were granted and anybody living in an R-80 or an R-40 house could seek to build a new house on their property and as soon as that were built, to turn around and say “hey, the old house is now an accessory structure, an accessory building in which we’d like to put an accessory apartment.”  I think what didn’t get presented to the board, initially, was the fact that here the applicant’s made it very, very clear when they came to the building department with their plans to build a new residence on their property, that they wanted to leave the original structure there which would become an accessory building in a habitable condition.  They obtained Board of Health approval and installed a completely new septic system, actually uphill from the pond on which the property’s located.  They obtained Board of Health approval for the septic system to serve a one bedroom guest house and studio and a new three-bedroom residence.  The plans and Board of Health approval was submitted to the building department.  They worked with the building department.  They reduced the size of what was to become the accessory building.  There was no effort to deceive anybody.  There was no effort to sort of squeeze in some kind of, and run around what the board may have interpreted the section it issued to mean.  The owners had no idea about the existence of 307-45 (B)(4).  We suspect now that the building department, I would have thought they would have brought it to the owner’s attention at that time based upon what they were intending to build.  The building department agreed and allowed the plans to go forward which allowed the structure that was going to become an accessory, to have plumbing, heating, bathrooms, and of course they already knew that there was Board of Health approval for a one-bedroom dwelling. Certificate of Occupancy was issued for the one-family residence and noted that the existing building was turned into an accessory building.  As I alluded to last night, I think it’s also important for the board to recognize that the taxes were obviously reassessed at the time that the new residence was constructed.  In the tax assessor’s records, there’s actually two cards: one of them refers to the accessory building and it’s identified as a one-family structure.  It was given the class 210 which under New York State Law is defined as quote “a one-family dwelling constructed for year-round occupancy with adequate insulation, heating, etc,” it identified the plumbing, the hot water, the heating system, the septic tank, the fact that water would be serviced and the main house had a completely separate card and also of course had a 210 designation because it was a residence.  My clients for the last 18 years have been paying taxes basically on two structures that have been identified as residences.  I respectfully submit that at least we should be given the opportunity to put this whole, all this background into perspective and we could do that during a re-hearing and we think then we would be giving a much more complete picture of where the owners are coming from, what the big story is regarding all of this and it perhaps may have a result on the ultimate determination.
Mr. David Douglas stated Ms. Hunte, this is your case.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated yes, this is my case.  This evening what we’re going to do, as a procedurally is just trying to decide whether we should re-open and not, as Chairman had mentioned, that we’re not going to discuss the merits of the underlying application for variance and need to obtain a special permit to have this achieved.  With that said, does anyone have any comments or want to discuss?
Mr. John Mattis stated well you made a comment that the primary structure when they built that was converted into an accessory and that’s the key in the code because it says if the accessory building existed prior to April 21st, 1979.  No, the primary structure did, not the accessory structure.  That’s the whole key to this.  There was no accessory structure that was grandfathered in April 21st, 1979.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated I think one of the issues in the code, the code 307-45 subdivision (B)(4) says: “no special permit for an accessory apartment in an accessory building may be issued except in R80 and R40 districts where such accessory building existed prior to April 21st, 1979” and (April 21st, 1979 is the date of town wide aerial photography).  I think one of the questions is, it’s no question whether the building itself existed but whether it existed as an accessory building in 1979.  The answer to that appears to be that it was converted to accessory structure in 2000.  That’s what we’re wrestling with whether your new material is enough for us to re-open.

Mr. Andrew Brodnick stated again, I’m here to ask for a re-hearing and I believe that the full panoply of facts wasn’t presented to the ZBA.  I wasn’t really wanted to get into the underlying arguments because that would be held at the re-hearing, where we can get back into the merits of our claim in light of these additional facts…

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated but whether your additional facts are enough to fall within the parameters of this saying that they didn’t know or the building’s department didn’t have certain information.

Mr. Andrew Brodnick stated that’s part of it.  What I also quite respectfully think that the provision is written which says “no special permit for an accessory apartment in an accessory building made the issue accepted in R80 and R40 districts where such accessory buildings existed prior to April 21st, 1979.”  It simply doesn’t have the qualification that the accessory building had to exist as an accessory building in 1979.  If that were what this code meant, it should have said it.  It should have said “except in R80 and R40 districts where such accessory buildings existed as an accessory building prior to April 21st, 1979.”

Mr. John Mattis stated see I interpret that differently.  If it didn’t mean accessory building at the time it would have just said “such building”, it says “such accessory building”, that’s what I’m keying on.

Mr. Andrew Brodnick stated but in saying “such accessory building” it’s referring back to the beginning which says “no special permit for an accessory apartment in an accessory building” and the first section of that doesn’t specify that that accessory building had to exist as an accessory building prior to 1979.

Mr. John Mattis stated but it says “where such accessory building existed”.  It doesn’t say “where such building existed.”  To me that’s a key word.

Mr. David Douglas stated this is what the vote really turned on when we had a ruling the first time.  The board was split on that.  

Mr. Tom Wood stated I think council is trying to say he feels he has additional information that was not placed in the record before you in the original proceeding that he would like to place before you in the record for you to consider that and in deciding exactly -- this is probably more unique issue than most because which came first, the cart or the horse, etc.  I think the application for the re-hearing is being made because they feel that the record was deficient in their view to really give you enough to dig into that issue.

Mr. John Mattis stated I’m not sure I’m convinced of that.  I have to think about that for a minute.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated well we have a process for deciding.

Mr. Tom Wood stated as part of what the hearing would develop here is if you allow it to be heard.

Mr. David Douglas stated actually I agree.  I think we should, I personally think we should re-open it for that reason and the reason, as I mentioned at the work session, I was part of the two, actually voted with the Interpretation that you’ve been having that was the minority view.  I think it would behoove us to re-open this so we can consider the additional facts that you want to present and I also think it would be useful, we have new members on the board, to give them a chance to opine on it.  If I’m understanding the procedure correctly a petition for a re-hearing has got to be unanimous so we’ll see whether we have a unanimous vote.

Mr. John Mattis asked does the decision have to be unanimous then?

Mr. Tom Wood responded the section that we’re dealing with, the law says that you need a unanimous vote to re-open and then you need a unanimous vote to modify the previous decision of the board in any way.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated and we won’t be voting on, depending on what we do, we won’t be voting on the underlying merits and that would have to be re-advertised.

Mr. Tom Wood stated procedurally it also has to be re-advertised as a new public hearing.

Ms. Adrian Hunte asked is there anyone else on the board who would like to speak, or anyone in the audience?  Hearing none, on case #2018-01, applicant Andrew Brodnick, attorney on behalf of Andrew Young and Susan Todd for the property located at 48 Pond Meadow Road, Croton-on-Hudson, NY I would make a motion that we re-open the case with the 2017-20.

Seconded, with all in favor saying "aye". 
Mr. John Mattis stated reluctantly I say yes because it’s going to take a unanimous decision so I’d like to hear the rest of your facts.

Mr. Andrew Brodnick stated thank you.  I appreciate that.

Mr. David Douglas stated so it’s unanimously been voted to re-open it.

Mr. Tom Wood stated so the Clerk will be re-advertised for the March meeting.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so we’ll have to be working together on another yellow and another mailing.  That yellow sign needs to go up next week so we should keep in touch.

*



*
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NEW PUBLIC HEARINGS:
A. CASE NO. 2018-02
Community Housing Innovations for an Area Variance for the front yard setback for a covered porch and entry steps on property located at 34 Lockwood Rd., Cortlandt Manor, NY.
Ms. Adrian Hunte stated good evening.

Mr. Alan Rothman stated good evening.  My name is Alan Rothman.  I work for Community Housing Innovations.  To my right is Melissa Lugo.  She is the purchaser of the house.  There is two issues.  We built the house at 34 Lockwood Road, Cortlandt Manor, NY.  There are two issues: the first one is, the big picture is, there’s a 50 foot setback required for the house.  The house is setback 50 feet but the deck is allowed 6 feet for encroachment and the deck is less than 6 feet, however for the stairs come down 3 to 4 feet which goes beyond the encroachment allowance.  That’s issue one.  The issue two is, we have a roof over the deck and that roof would count towards the front setback and that’s an issue.  It does look nice with the roof particularly and we would like to keep the roof.
Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I just got this case.  Yes, everything looks nice, but recently we had a case where we had to make the person move the staircase to the side and then we would approve it because coming out with the staircase beyond that 6 foot is even more so with a covered porch and the porch is quite substantial.  I would grant this if we remove that set of stairs to the side of the porch right down the middle in the front.
Mr. Alan Rothman stated that seems reasonable.  

Mr. David Douglas asked anybody else have any comments?

Mr. John Mattis asked so you’ll close in the front completely and open it up on the side for the steps?

Mr. Alan Rothman responded that’s correct.  And we’d also adjust the walk because the walk goes to the bottom of the steps.

Mr. David Douglas stated mechanically, do we need to have new plans or do we know the dimensions?  Would this change the variance by any amount?

Mr. Wai Man Chin responded basically, no, he has to be according to what we approve right now or what we talked about, that the stairs have to be going to the side of the porch rather than in front of the porch.  It has to be closed up over there.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated my understanding I think is the porch extends 4.7 feet from the front of the house and it’s permitted to extend 6 feet in but I thought if it wasn’t covered.

Mr. Alan Rothman stated okay, there’s two different issues there.  One is, I think it’s a little more than 4.7, it’s maybe about 5.7 but it is less than the 6 feet required.  

Mr. Tom Wood stated so the only variance is for the roof?  Because you’re going to move the steps to the side so then we’d be left with just the request for a variance to put a roof over the front porch.

Mr. Alan Rothman stated that’s correct.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated but again, like I say, if we can move those stairs to the side I wouldn’t have a problem with this.

Mr. Alan Rothman stated perfectly acceptable.  I understand.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated that sounds like a reasonable compromise.

Mr. David Douglas asked anybody else want to be heard from the public?

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I’m going to make a motion on case 2018-02 to close the public hearing.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated public hearing is closed.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I’m going to make a motion on case 2018-02 to grant the area variance from a front yard setback from a required 50 feet down to 40.3 feet.  Is that correct then?
Mr. Chris Kehoe responded it should be less than that.

Mr. David Douglas stated that’s what I was asking.

Mr. John Mattis stated shows the dimension to the porch is 44.2.

Mr. Alan Rothman stated it varies actually from one side of the porch to the other because the road is curved.

Mr. David Douglas stated so if we make it 44 that will cover it.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated so we made it 44, that should be covering the whole porch basically on both sides. 

Mr. John Mattis stated that’s the closest dimension.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated also that the stairs have to be removed and that front porch part of the porch has to be closed up and the stairs has to be put on the side going down the side of the house.  This is a type II under SEQRA, no further compliance is required.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated that variance is granted.

Mr. Alan Rothman asked one quick question, do I need to send new plans to…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes, to the building department.

Mr. David Douglas stated and this will be subject to approval by the building department.

Mr. Alan Rothman stated thank you very much.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated thank you.
B. CASE NO. 2018-03
Sun Blue Energy on behalf of Lauren & Paul Callaway for an Area Variance for an Accessory Structure, a solar array, in the front yard on property located at 30 Upland Dr., Croton-on-Hudson, NY.
Mr. Chris Hale stated hi my name is Chris Hale.  I’m with Sun Blue Energy for the solar installer/contractor on this project.  We have updated land survey.
Mr. Wai Man Chin stated right now I’m not even going to look at this.  This should have been given to us a while back. 

Mr. John Mattis stated we should have this in advance.  We should have enough copies.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated you have been going back-and-forth quite a bit with Mike Preziosi, the Town Engineer, and Mike has been talking a lot with the home owner as well.  There’s been a lot of paperwork back-and-forth to try to meet all of Mike’s requirements, but setting that aside, I think you should make a presentation to the board, explain what you’re asking for and have some sort of a discussion.

Mr. Chris Hale stated so as you can see from the land survey, there’s a solar energy system that’s a ground mounted system that we currently the variance is 50 feet from the road and we’re looking to do it 20 feet from the road.  We’re looking for a variance on that and then we’re looking for a variance from the side property is 20 feet and we are looking for a setback of 10 feet.  It’s about 7 feet in height and about 27 feet from front to back, and 65 feet from left to right.

Mr. Tom Walsh stated you’re looking for a 20 foot setback because the survey shows 30 feet setback.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think you would be requesting a 20 foot variance.  It’s a 50 foot requirement and you’re got 30.

Mr. David Douglas asked for the front yard?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.

Mr. David Douglas stated actually it counts as an accessory structure so accessory structures aren’t allowed in the front yard.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that’s the threshold question.

Mr. David Douglas stated that’s the threshold question before we talk about the amount of the setback.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated right.

Mr. David Douglas stated Mr. Mattis, this is your case.

Mr. John Mattis stated first question, and there’s a lot of them tonight from all of us I think.  Why not put it on the roof?

Mr. Chris Hale responded there wasn’t sufficient roof space and they use a considerable amount of electricity so it made more sense to optimize the system and maximize it to cover 100% of their electricity.

Mr. John Mattis stated I’m not sure that they’re supposed to be covering 100% but that’s another issue and that’s not our issue.  Are there trees there now?  What has to be excavated?

Mr. Chris Hale responded yes.  There’s going to be some trees that are going to be taken down and then there’s going to be a leveling off so that we can put the racking system.

Mr. John Mattis asked some trees as in how many?

Mr. Chris Hale responded around 8 to 10.

Mr. John Mattis asked 8 to 10?

Mr. Chris Hale responded yes.

Ms. Adrian Hunte asked are any of those trees subject to the tree ordinance requirements in terms of circumference and type?

Mr. John Mattis asked are these mature trees?

Mr. Chris Hale responded yes.

Mr. John Mattis stated the code says only two a year.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated there’s been a lot of back-and-forth on that as well and just this morning, Mike did point out that there has been a tree removal application submitted in which calculates the number of trees but then Mike went back to the applicant and the owner today talking about that there’s additional items.  I didn’t share this with the board but there are additional things that Mike still wants with respect with the tree removal permit.  He doesn’t have all the information that he needs.  The removal of more than three trees in year requires a permit.  It’s permitted but it requires a permit and Mike is also requesting a replanting plan as well.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated so it seems like we have a lot of misinformation over here.  I don’t understand why we’re hearing this today really.

Mr. Chris Hale stated maybe because it was on the schedule for January, we got kicked off…

Mr. John Mattis stated but it’s not a completed application, there’s still a lot of things that have to be done.

Mr. Chris Hale stated I was about to speak but if it’s okay for you guys to speak that’s fine too.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated for the January meeting we would have gotten this in December something like that and this is already February and we still – we’re receiving this now and other stuff that haven’t received yet.

Mr. Chris Hale stated we were on the calendar in January.  You guys cancelled.

Mr. John Mattis stated but the information that we have was insufficient.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated we still haven’t received anything from you.

Mr. John Mattis stated we received very little information that was not sufficient to have a proper review.  This is the first thing we got.  This should have been to us a couple of weeks ago.

Mr. David Douglas stated what we’ll need before, obviously we’re not going to proceed to a vote tonight, what we’ll need before the next meeting, we’ll need you to provide the information to Mr. Preziosi that he had asked for.

Mr. Chris Hale stated which this is.  I had a meeting with both of them.  This is it.

Mr. David Douglas stated my understanding is that, from Mr. Kehoe, is that there’s certain questions that Mike still has.

Mr. Chris Hale stated he asked for this.  This is what I brought.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked did Mr. Preziosi accept this?  Did he say that this meets all of his requirements?

Mr. Chris Hale responded he changed his requirements.  We were in that meeting, he said “bring me a site survey to scale showing the set base with the zoning table.”

Mr. David Douglas stated it sounds to me like he’s got some additional questions and you should probably speak further with him to make sure we’ve got everything.  

Mr. Chris Hale stated I’m not looking to make a career out of filing for a variance.

Mr. David Douglas stated I’m not trying to argue with you.  I’m just saying what will make our job possible so that we can consider the application.

Mr. Chris Hale asked what don’t you understand about this?  What don’t you understand?

Mr. John Mattis responded we understand it.

Mr. David Douglas responded let me just say one thing.  We just got this probably 6 minutes ago, if that and we need…

Mr. Chris Hale asked and what isn’t clear?

Mr. John Mattis responded it’s not clear how many trees.

Mr. Chris Hale asked trees as far as a variance, you need trees for the variance?

Mr. John Mattis stated there’s a tree ordinance.  He just explained it, three trees.

Mr. Tom Wood stated there’s a tree ordinance with the town and the board has to grant you a permit to remove trees over a certain diameter. 
Mr. Chris Hale stated for the variance, the variance for the setback?

Mr. Tom Wood responded the board has to grant you a tree permit too.

Mr. Chris Hale asked so one is contingent upon the other or are they independent?

Mr. Tom Wood responded but they’re simultaneously granted by the board grant taking the action which is this board, number one.  Number two, my question is, the parcel that’s shown is a separate parcel. Is this a separate parcel?

Mr. Chris Hale responded no, it’s all one parcel.

Mr. Tom Wood asked but one says parcel A and one says parcel B and it’s divided with a…
Mr. Chris Hale stated one tax lot I’m sorry.

Mr. Tom Wood asked but are they separate lots filed?  It’s just one tax lot?

Mr. Chris Hale responded it’s one tax lot, yes.

Mr. David Douglas asked A and B, because I was confused by that one too.  We’ve got parcel A, B, D, and E.  Oh parcel C.

Mr. Tom Wood asked but one tax lot?

Mr. John Mattis stated I think that has to be cleared up.

Mr. David Douglas stated that’s one issue that I would like some clarification on is what the situation regarding the parcels are.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I believe it’s one tax parcel.

Mr. Chris Hale stated it really predates the structure.  I’m wondering how that affects this.  You have the tax lot 15 and 16.

Mr. Tom Wood stated if they’re separate lots you’re not allowed to have an accessory structure on the lot that doesn’t have a principal structure.  So if it’s two separate lots on a filed map…

Mr. Chris Hale stated it’s not.  If you look at tax lot 16, that’s the only separate tax lot.

Mr. Tom Wood stated the tax lot is different than what’s on the filed map.  The way the surveyor has delineated it, I would first suspect that these are separate lots on a filed map and that they may have been connected for tax purposes.

Mr. Chris Hale stated I’ve gone over all this with Mike.  I’m not sure what it is that we’re supposed to interpret on your behalf but on there it says tax lot…

Mr. David Douglas stated but a tax lot is something different than the filed lot.  Again, I don’t want to argue with you.

Mr. Chris Hale stated I just don’t want to spend time here if you’re going to shoot it down in the end.  To me that’s why…

Mr. David Douglas stated we’re just trying to get information.  We don’t know.  We’re not trying to shoot down anything.  We’re trying to understand the application and we need the information about it.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated we don’t know what we’re approving.

Mr. David Douglas stated you’ve asked for an accessory structure in the front yard literally across the street from another property owner’s property.  That’s something I want to think through and explore.  I’m trying to get all the information that’s relevant to whether we should approve what you’ve asked for.  This is not the usual situation.

Mr. Chris Hale stated it’s 30 feet, it’s a 50 foot variance.  I’m sorry, it’s a 50 foot setback from the – we’re looking for a 20 foot variance.

Mr. David Douglas asked from the front?

Mr. Chris Hale stated it’s not much more complex than that.

Mr. David Douglas stated hold on a second.  The rule in this town is accessory structures are not allowed in the front yard.  As the code is written now solar arrays are considered accessory structures.  So it’s not a matter of how many feet back from the front it is, it’s a matter of whether we would grant a variance to allow it at all.

Mr. Chris Hale stated that’s a great question because I’ve…

Mr. David Douglas stated it’s not a question, that’s one of the issues.  You’ve been saying how many feet back it is from the front.

Mr. Chris Hale stated right.  I’m sorry it’s a 50 foot – 50 feet is required from the front and you’re saying…

Mr. David Douglas stated what I’m saying that’s not.  That’s a misunderstanding on your part.  Accessory structures are prohibited in the front yard.  So we would have to grant a variance to allow an accessory structure in the front yard.  It doesn’t have to do with whether it’s 50 feet or 20 feet, that may be a factor we’ll consider on whether to grant it but when you say it’s 50 feet, that’s not the issue.

Mr. Chris Hale stated well having a solar energy system in the front yard is what we’re here for.

Mr. John Mattis stated the unanswered question.

Mr. Chris Hale stated it’s not a complex issue.

Mr. David Douglas stated insulting us isn’t really productive.

Mr. Chris Hale stated I want to know what’s complex about it.  That’s what I want to know.

Mr. David Douglas stated we are trying to get some information so that we can understand, so we can assess the factors that we’re required to assess.  That’s what we’re trying to do.  We’re not here to argue with you and I ask you to just listen to the questions and try and make sure that we’ve got all the information that we’ve asked for.  I think what we’re going to do is we’re going to adjourn and continue this and adjourn it to next month and then we’ll have a chance to look over what was handed to us a few moments ago and see if Mike has all of his questions have been answered and then…

Mr. Chris Hale stated we may have to deal with someone else then.  We have to deal with someone who is going to lay it out and we don’t get it changed, because he asked for something to scale.  I brought this.  Maybe it’s not in the particular way that you guys but to sit here and say you don’t understand any of it is insulting to me.

Mr. David Douglas stated we’re not trying to insult anybody.  We’re just trying to get information.  If you don’t want to provide the information, don’t provide the information.  We’re asking you to please provide it so we can consider the application and consider the factors that we need to do.  Again, nobody can force you to give the information that the town staff has asked for and that we’ve asked you for.  So if you don’t want to give it, don’t give it.  So what we’re going to do is we’re going to adjourn this until next month and we’re going to ask you to provide any additional information that has been requested and if you represent don’t want to, then you don’t.  We can’t force you.
Mr. Chris Hale stated I’d be happy to provide it, I just don’t want it to change because frankly we spent a tremendous amount of time on this and now it’s changed and I’m not really into that. I’d be happy to work with Chris.

Mr. David Douglas stated I’m sorry that you’re not into it but this is our process.  We try to be fair.  We try and get the information we need.  I’m going around in circles.  

Mr. Chris Hale stated no, I’m saying I’m happy to do it.  I don’t want it to change.  Do you guys have requests?  If you want to lay out I’d be happy to do it.

Mr. David Douglas stated we may have some additional questions next month, that’s sometimes what happens.  Sometimes things come up that spark another question that the applicant doesn’t necessarily have the answer to. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but there’s a couple of threshold things that I want to make sure you’re clear, that whether you agree or not, as of when I left work this afternoon, the drawings were not considered complete nor was all the information about the trees considered complete.  That’s a process to get all of that information complete but above and beyond that, I think it’s critical whether you do it now or next month to explain to the board, other than that’s where you want it, why it needs to go there.  Why doesn’t it go in the backyard?  Why doesn’t it go on the roof?  Why can’t it be shifted here, shifted there?  I mean those are the types of conversations that you should be having but I think what the board is saying that they should be had off of agreed upon accepted set of drawings and facts.

Mr. Chris Hale stated yes, I think that’s my issue and I know I’ve gotten pretty out of hand here.  I think that’s my issue throughout this whole process is I did not want to go throughout this process.  The general discussion about whether this is going to be accepted or not is really what I’m trying to get at and find out and then pending, providing all the information you’re needed is much more appropriate for me.  I know that’s not your process.  I’m going to have to do it through your process but I don’t want to provide all this information, spend hundreds of dollars, sometimes thousands of dollars on a survey, all of this and then I get here and you say you want to move it or you don’t want – you’ll say no to it altogether.

Mr. David Douglas stated but I’m sorry, that’s how the process works.

Mr. Chris Hale stated but you’re going to say no to it altogether so why are we even doing this?

Mr. David Douglas stated we don’t know what we’re going to do.  We’re trying to find out the information on it.  Again, you have to work with – every town does things a little bit differently.  This is basically how we do it and you’re going to have to work with the system and we have found this to be an efficient system.  We try and move cases through as quickly as possible.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and I think part of the transition is you submitted drawings probably way back in November or December but the drawings were very schematic in nature.  If you recall there were some colors and heavy lines and that transitioning from that drawing, which I guess was acceptable to what drawing Mike requires to be acceptable is what we’ve been doing for the past couple of months, but to your point, you haven’t even gotten to the discussion of whether this is acceptable to the board in this location.  And I’m not sure that the board can have that discussion tonight.

Mr. Chris Hale stated and I guess my question is why?

Mr. David Douglas responded I’m not trying to be rude but I’ve explained to you why as best as I can. I don’t know how to explain it any better.  I’m sorry.  What I’d ask is that you provide whatever information we’ve requested, that Mr. Kehoe’s requested, that Mr. Preziosi has requested and you use the time between now and next month to speak further with the staff so that we have everything that we think that we need, and maybe everything that we need and we can reach a decision right there, but maybe we’ll have some additional follow-up questions.  That’s the nature of the process.  I’ve explained it as best I can and unless you’ve got something else to add, I’d ask that we just go through the process and we’ll pick it up again next month.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated you’ve got to give your best scenario of why this board should grant you a variance based on what you’ve given us and explain every process as you go along.

Mr. Chris Hale stated I’d be happy to do that but you guys said no we don’t want to hear it.  That’s the discussion I want to have but you guys are saying no.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I understand, as Mr. Chairman said, we just got this a few minutes ago.  These things have to be given to us in a package a few weeks before the board decides so we can go over everything, talk about it with each other and so forth.  I mean it’s not that we want to turn you down.  We’ve got to know from you why does it have to be here and the reason why it has to be here to make it better for you or whoever.  That’s what we’re trying to ask and right now we don’t have a lot of information that we need.

Mr. David Douglas stated in addition, we have a work session.  This month it was Tuesday because we were closed on Monday but we have a work session the Monday before the hearing and it might be productive for you to come, that would be on Monday the 19th and again, it’s up to you if you want to come to the work session and we can talk through some of the issues in advance in a more informal setting before we have the hearing.  That might be – you might find that productive.  If you don’t think so then you don’t have to.

Mr. Chris Hale responded no, I think it would – I sent the information…

Mr. David Douglas stated the work session will be on Monday the 19th at 7:00 o’clock and hopefully you will have gotten everything to the town that we need by then and then we can talk it through.

Mr. John Mattis stated and the other question, which your attorney brought up, which I guess the town could look at is whether or not these are considered one parcel or whether it’s separate parcels.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I believe that has been satisfactorily addressed to Mike but we want to check with council.  But, we have been hung up a lot at a staff level regarding all of this back-and-forth regarding the technical information.  And I know that you want to do it tonight but I don’t think I have in my file anywhere the thought process that went through to putting it there.  I know Mike has talked to the property owner a lot and he has a good rapport with her.  I think he understands what she wants but I don’t see any narrative where it explains; we can’t put it here or we can’t put it there and that might be helpful to have at the work session.  You may have done that with prior people or maybe floating around somewhere but much more detail about why that particular location is best and get that to the board prior to the work session and that’s what they’ll react to, in addition to the drawings.

Mr. Chris Hale asked can you provide a detailed list of what actually needs to be updated?

Mr. David Douglas responded why don’t you use this time, not tonight, but in the coming days to speak with Mr. Kehoe and Mr. Preziosi and they can talk through with you about what’s needed?

Mr. Chris Hale stated one reason I’m asking specifically is because I do not want this to be changed.

Mr. David Douglas stated and it may get changed because again, there are follow up questions that people have.  What I’m suggesting, strongly, is that you talk with Mr. Preziosi and Mr. Kehoe in the next couple of days and talk through with them what is needed so that you can get everything to us by, what’s the cutoff to get it in our packets?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded well I think we’re talking about the Friday before – two Fridays before the Monday.  So Friday the 10th or something.

Mr. John Mattis stated 17 days before.

Mr. David Douglas stated Friday the 9th, right.  We need to have everything by then because then it could get out into the materials that we get in advance of our work session.

Mr. Chris Hale stated thank you.

Mr. John Mattis asked is there anyone in the audience who would like to speak regarding this case?  I move that we adjourn case #2018-03 to the March meeting.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated case #2018-03 is adjourned until March.
C. CASE NO. 2018-04
Joel Mendez for an Area Variance for the rear yard setback for a pergola over an existing above ground pool on property located at 27 Cedar Knoll Lane, Cortlandt Manor, NY.
Mr. Joel Mendez stated how are you everyone?  My name is Joel Mendez.  I own the house at 27 Cedar Knoll Lane, Cortlandt Manor. 
Mr. Wai Man Chin stated this is for an Area Variance for a rear yard setback.  From what I indicated, what I’ve seen actually and what we’ve talked about, it’s not very large.  I really would not have a problem with approving this variance.  

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated I concur.

Mr. John Mattis stated I concur.  The above ground pool is there and it’s just going over the pool.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated some people wondering why you want to put a pergola over the pool but you know sometimes you don’t want the sun shining all the way down on you all the time.

Mr. Joel Mendez stated the idea is more like a decorating landscape.  The pergola is all exposed.  There’s no roof covering it.  It’s more like put a small little fence here and put privacy on my daughters because they don’t want to go anymore to the pool.  The neighbor taking the whole branch down from the trees.  They just moving in and now it’s all exposed so last year they didn’t even went to the pool and I was just come up with an idea.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I’ve seen many pools with the pergolas.

Mr. Joel Mendez stated honestly, it’s not going to be too tall.  It’s going to be less than 12 feet up to the top.  Any time I want to decide to take it down it would be easy to remove it too.

Mr. Wai Man Chin asked anybody else in the audience?

Mr. David Douglas stated I just had a scrolled note, maybe we got it already, about needing a revised site plan.  Maybe I’m wrong.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated no, it came into staff yesterday but once again, we’re working through this.  This one doesn’t happen to be super detailed but this is more of the detailed information that Mike wants to see with respect to how the pergola is constructed.  The information about the location of the pool and the deck and the pergola you should have the survey which pretty much clarifies that.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I think the construction of that should be not really part of this department.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we did get an updated drawing and site plan.

Mr. David Douglas stated so you’ve got what you need, and again, if we grant the variance which I think we’re about to, it’ll be subject to approval by the town.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated one other quick thing.  On the survey there is an existing gazebo which is too close to the property line.  In talking with Mr. Turnquist, that is a movable gazebo and it needs to be moved back to meet the setback and the applicant has agreed to do that.  There’s no variance required for the gazebo because it’s going to be moved.

Mr. Joel Mendez stated it’s portable.  We can move it anytime we want.  It just sits on top of blocks.

Mr. Wai Man Chin asked anybody in the audience?

Mr. David Douglas stated we haven’t officially voted yet.  Don’t walk out yet.  We have to vote so wait one minute.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I’m going to make a motion on case 2018-04 to close the public hearing.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated public hearing is closed.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I make a motion on case 2018-04 to grant the Area Variance for the rear yard setback for a required 6 feet down to 4.6 feet for a pergola over an existing in–ground pool.  As a condition of this permit, applicant must obtain a building permit and other required permits and submit an as-built survey.  This is a Type II under SEQRA, no further compliance is required.

Second with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated now you’re good.

Mr. David Douglas stated your variance is granted.  Now it’s granted and you should speak with Mr. Kehoe about whatever paperwork you may need.  Thanks a lot.
D. CASE NO. 2018-05
Michael Piccirillo, architect, on behalf of Fernando Loza for an Area Variance for the side yard setback for a three season room on property located at 17 Fawn Ridge Dr., Cortlandt Manor, NY.
Mr. Fernando Loza introduced himself and stated I’m the property owner of 17 Fawn Ridge Drive.  I purchased the property back in June 28th of 2010.  It had an existing screened in patio which it seems like it’s been there since for at least 1994.  The survey was conducted on the house, it included the schematics of the screened in patio.  It raised no red flags between my attorney or the title company that the patio was within the setback.  I’m just looking to repair the existing patio, keeping the same dimensions.  It wasn’t until I applied for the permit that I was made aware that in 1971 they had applied for the permit which was denied. 
Mr. John Mattis stated it sounds like you’re the victim of an oversight on somebody’s part.  The title, whoever was supposed to do the title search should have found that.  You’re the innocent victim.  I have no problem – we would have to approve a variance for either a screened porch or a three season room which is more enclosed, right?

Mr. Fernando Loza responded correct.

Mr. John Mattis stated a lot more than just a screening.  This is a fairly substantial variance because it goes 3 feet, 2 ½ inches from the property line with a required 10 feet.  I would approve what’s there now but we very rarely allow a three season room especially that close to the property line and what happens to these three season rooms?  They become four season rooms, but I’m not saying you’re going to do that but we generally like to keep them as just screened in patios.  I see no reason why we wouldn’t approve that but I would be concerned with a three season room.

Mr. Fernando Loza responded because it would be possibly a four season room right?

Mr. David Douglas responded yes, because that’s what tends to happen.

Mr. Fernando Loza stated I understand but my wife was like how about we put heat in and I was like no way.  That’s going to cost money.  There’s no way I’m going to put any type of heat in there because it’s just going to cost money.

Mr. John Mattis stated generally we don’t allow that close to the property line.  Something that’s screened in doesn’t look as permanent as a three season room.

Mr. Fernando Loza stated just for the record, I have a letter from my neighbor who has no objections of keeping the structure in the same dimensions.  I can give it to you guys.

Mr. David Douglas stated why don’t you give it to Mr. Kehoe?  That would be great.  Thank you.  It’s not that we’re suspicious of you at all.  It’s just that past experience shows that in a not that small percentage of the time…
Mr. Fernando Loza stated I’m not being confrontational at all.

Mr. David Douglas stated we talked to you at the work session last month.

Mr. John Mattis stated you may decide to move and the next person comes in in two years and all of a sudden there’s heat in there, after you move.  But generally speaking, we would not approve this, this close to the property line.  That’s the overriding factor.  But you already have an enclosed patio and I have a no problem approving that.  You bought it that way.  There were errors made years ago and it should have been caught by somebody.  It wasn’t, so I have no problem approving that.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I have no problem.  I’m good.

Mr. David Douglas asked any other comments, anything else?  Anybody in the – Adrian did you want to say something?

Ms. Adrian Hunte responded no I was just saying I have no problem with it.

Mr. John Mattis stated we have to ask if there’s anyone in the audience who wants to speak to this case.  I move that we close the public hearing on case 2018-05.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated the public hearing is closed.

Mr. John Mattis stated I request that we approve an Area Variance for the side yard setback from a required 10 feet down to 3 feet 2 ½ inches for an enclosed porch in which is presently on the patio.  As a condition of this approval, the applicant must obtain a building permit and any other required permits and submit an as-built survey.  This is a type II SEQRA and no further compliance is required.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated that variance as described by Mr. Mattis is granted.

Mr. Fernando Loza stated thank you.

Mr. David Douglas stated thanks a lot.
E. CASE NO. 2018-06
Lewis Roane, R.A., on behalf of Edison J. Ruilova, for an Area Variance for front yards setbacks, and a variance from the Town Code with respect to an existing non-conforming dwelling and for a side yard setback for an existing shed at 236 Sixth Street, Verplanck, NY.
Mr. David Douglas stated we have one last case.  As noted earlier case #2018-06 has been removed from the agenda.  
F. CASE NO. 2018-07
Jeanette Lugo for an Area Variance for the front yard setback for for a front porch and stair located at 5 Gabriel Drive, Cortlandt Manor, NY.
Ms. Adrian Hunte stated good evening.

Mr. Donald Sterlini stated I’m the architect for Mrs. Lugo.  This is Mrs. Lugo, the owner of the house.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated let us know what it is you’d like to do.  

Mr. Donald Sterlini stated they currently have a set of steps and a porch that comes out the front house which are deteriorating and falling apart.  When you come out you have to go left, go down steps, make another turn to go down to go right and make a third turn to go towards the driveway where you would have park.  We would like to rebuild that and include as part of the project a foyer which they don’t have.  Currently you come through the front entrance and it opens up directly into the living room which allows all the cold air in the winter to come in.  In looking at different ways to do this, the only way to avoid having to make all those turns and going the other way is to come straight up.  If we go to the right, there’s a garage and a retaining wall and the stairs would be longer with more risers and past that garage door and interfere with the garage door.  I had submitted some pictures so I don’t know if you have them but you can see them in the pictures.  

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the members were given the pictures.

Mr. David Douglas stated we have the pictures.

Ms. Adrian Hunte asked what about the grade of the property?

Mr. Donald Sterlini responded when you come down the front yard is fairly level when you come down the first set of steps, but as you progress towards the front of the house it slopes down.  It also slopes down the further you go away from the house towards the street it slopes down and gets more level with the driveway.  Currently there’s a long walk that has steps in the walk in order to get down to the driveway coming from the current steps.  So even in our new design there would be several walk steps to still get down to the driveway.  You see that there’s a second drawing that has the site plan that shows that.
Mr. Tom Walsh stated the stairs currently come out and go, looks like to the right and then down.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated which is right by the retaining wall.

Mr. Donald Sterlini stated no what happens – on this drawing up here, if you come out the front door the current steps you have to go to the left.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I understand but on the new drawing you have a retaining wall on the right hand side…

Mr. Donald Sterlini stated that’s an existing retaining wall.  We can’t go over that.  So what we did is, there’s three houses, it’s a cul-de-sac and one neighbor’s house has the same kind of foyer we’d like to do.  We went and visited them and we went inside and that foyer I believe had a variance for it and we’re doing a very similar one.  It looks almost the same.  And the house on the right has the same stair we’re doing and that’s part of where the idea came from and the project we’re doing marries both of those ideas and is in strict character with those adjoining houses.  And that neighbor with the foyer knows exactly what we’re doing because we went and visited her.

Mr. Tom Walsh asked do we have a copy of that variance?  Is it 3 Gabriel Drive?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded I don’t think I have it in the file.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated it’s my understanding that the foyer for this property, 5 Gabriel Drive, is already approved, Chris?  It doesn’t need a variance.

Mr. Donald Sterlini stated it doesn’t have a foyer now.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated but that’s on the permit right now right?  The foyer is already under a permit.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think that’s what Mike was saying last night is a permit was issued to construct the foyer.

Mr. John Mattis stated because that’s within the setback.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated it’s just the landing and the stairs basically…

Mr. Donald Sterlini stated correct.  The platform when you come out, we’d like to extend the same roofline to cover the platform to protect them from the weather.  That front porch and roof requires a variance because it’s past the 40 foot setback.  And it’s not allowed in the extended 6 foot.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated we can’t make you turn the stairs sideways because you’re going to be in the garage.

Mr. Donald Sterlini stated you can’t get the car out and you can’t the car in.  We tried to just keep it close to what the adjoining neighbors have, same detail and the same roofline of the house.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated I don’t see any undesirable change will be produced in the character of the neighborhood since the adjoining houses are similarly situated now.  No detriment to the nearby properties.  I don’t think it’s going to have any adverse affect on the environment at this point or physical structures of the neighborhood.  I don’t feel that I have an issue with that.

Mr. John Mattis stated this is roughly a 14 foot variance, only a small portion of that is for that landing in front of the foyer.  The rest of it is a stairway.

Mr. Donald Sterlini stated the bulk of it is the front half of the stair.

Mr. John Mattis stated and it’s the bulk that really makes something stand out so this really isn’t going to stand out very much.

Ms. Adrian Hunte asked any other comments?  Anyone in the audience wishes to be heard, hearing none, I make a motion on case 2018…

Mr. Donald Sterlini stated I’m sorry, one more comment.  I wanted to make sure that the variance is not just for the front of that step where it ends up but also that roof porch is included in that part of the variance.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated over the landing portion, yes.

Mr. Donald Sterlini stated but actually it’s hard to tell.  It’s so close but where that actual foyer, there’s a part of that corner that could possibly go over that 40 foot setback.  It could be inches, who could tell at the moment, but I presume and I’m asking for your opinion but I presume if you grant the variance to the front of the platform for the roof there would be no issue for the foyer part.

Mr. David Douglas stated right.

Mr. Donald Sterlini stated if that makes sense.

Mr. David Douglas stated and if it goes over by a couple of inches it’s diminimus and it’s not going to be a problem.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated because the property line curves over there.

Mr. John Mattis stated we’re not going to grant a variance and give you the roof in the front and then say you’ve got to cut two inches out and start it again.

Mr. Donald Sterlini stated I fully understand but I wanted to make sure that it’s the entire roof that that variance includes the roof of that porch.

Mr. David Douglas stated also just so you know, if you were to go over by two or three inches, we’ve got what’s called a diminimus rule.  I’m not sure what that goes up to, I think it’s 6 inches, whatever it is…

Mr. Donald Sterlini stated but the variance would include the roof part of the porch.

Mr. Wai Man Chin responded yes.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated on case #2018-07 for property located at 5 Gabriel Drive for an Area Variance for the front yard setback for a proposed front porch and stair.  I make a motion that we close the public hearing.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated the public hearing is closed.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated on case #2018-07 for Area Variance for the front yard setback for the proposed front porch and stairs to include the platform for the roof and noted that the foyer permit is already approved, make a motion that we grant the Variance and that as a condition of this approval, applicant must obtain a building permit and any other required permits and submit an as-built survey.  This is a SEQRA type II action, no further compliance required.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye".

Mr. David Douglas stated it’s granted.

Mr. Donald Sterlini stated thank you so much.

Mr. David Douglas stated thank you.
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ADJOURNMENT

Mr. John Mattis stated I move that we adjourn the meeting.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. David Douglas stated the meeting is adjourned.
*
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NEXT MEETING DATE: 
WEDNESDAY, MAR. 21, 2018
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